## Barnes, Peter@Waterboards

From: Bill Dennison <33dennison@gmail.com>
Sent: Wednesday, February 25, 2015 4:34 PM

**To:** Barnes, Peter@Waterboards

**Subject:** FERC Project 2105..SWQCB Public Hearing on Water Quality Certification in Chester

2/11/15

**Attachments:** Bill Dennison Lake Almanor Thermal Curtain DEIR revised statement Feb 2015 by

Dennison.doc

#### Dear Peter:

Once again, thank you for holding the Public Hearing in Chester. Your presentation was clear and understandable.

I am submitting a revised statement to the one which I hand-delivered to you following that 2/11/15 Public Hearing. Please replace the one that I gave to you with the one attached.

I have requested that you send me a copy of the 2/11/15 Public Hearing transcript. You can do that by email to: <u>33dennison@gmail.com</u>.

Is there an estimated date that the transcript will be available to the public?

Thank you, Peter.

Bill Dennison
7 Marlin CT
Chico, CA
33dennison@gmail.com
530-258-1489

Statement
by
Bill Dennison
on
the SWRCB DEIR
for
Water Qualification Certification
of
PG&E's Upper NFFR Hydroelectric FERC Project 2105

Chester, CA February 11, 2015

My name is Bill Dennison, former District 3 Plumas County Supervisor (1995-2006). I worked with many of you during those 11 years to reach a 2004 Plumas County agreement with state and federal agencies and PG&E on all significant issues, except a procedure to lower the water temperature to 20 degrees Celius 40 miles downstream in the North Fork of the Feather River. (NFFR)

There is much for us to discuss tonight. The intent of this meeting is to provide comments on the DEIR. I find that very difficult. Although, I have spent more time than anticipated this past two weeks, my review was limited because it was not received until late January. However, I am convinced that:

- 1) SWRCB (Board) did not listen to us in September of 2005.
- 2) I believe to date, the Board has not served the people well and in fact appear willing to abuse the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) process that is required under the California Clean Water Act.

I say that with no malice, particularly towards those of you representing the State of California here tonight. I am only attempting to put this 20 year episode into a perspective for the outsiders who have the power, but not the right to change socio-economic lives of many families and businesses, including those here tonight.

One of the travesties of the DEIR process is that the agency representatives keep changing. The cold, typed transcripts can not preserve the emotion and fervor in which our facts and questions were provided in the 2005 Scoping Session. Those representing the Board are new to the problem and probably were not involved in the 2005 meeting. The final decisions on the DEIR will

be made by those who have no reason to really care, as long as strict, even though not always reasonable standards are maintained.

One of the insidious and effective government weapons is DELAY. The longer the process, the fewer remaining people (with institutional memory of the projects facts and myths) who can and will insist that appointed officials meet the expected goal of "DO NO HARM". Many who have carried the banner to assure the people are heard and understood on this issue are not here tonight. Some, such as Marvin Alexander (Lake Almanor God Father) have passed away.

Mike Willhoit spent hundreds of hours working with and guiding technical and practical issues. He, like so many move to warmer weather during the winter and are not here tonight.

Another strategy, or tactic in regard to Public Hearings is timing and location. I thank the Board for holding this meeting in Chester. However, any agency who has studied the Lake Almanor area knows that winter is not the time to hold public meetings in Chester. A large portion of the residents leave in the winter and during a normal winter many people would not attend because of inclement weather.

There is another timing issue that is detrimental to full public review. The Draft Environmental Impact Statement Scoping Session was held in September, 2005; almost 10 years ago. There was no public access to any of the generated data during that period of time. The contractors presented their analysis and findings to the Board in November of 2012 and it took two years for the Board to present the DEIR to the public. The people were then, given only 120 days to review and comment on this very large, technical document.

We were told by Ms Whitney at the beginning of the 2005 Scoping Session, "Dana, the Board attorney, said we must have reasonable alternatives, which means three (3) plus a "no action" alternative." In addition, she said, "We always anticipate that we are going to be sued when we make a decision of this **magnitude**, because we always are, even though we seek to avoid that, so we want to make sure our document is legally defensible, as well as scientifically defensive and it is good public policy." (Emphasis added) Have the standards changed? I submit that the DEIR is embarrassingly flawed, not good public policy and as anticipated by Ms Whitney there will

be lawsuits, when people begin to understand the full socio-economic impact of the Board proposal.

The magnitude of this issue was understood, yet no key players (e.g.Tam DoDuc) and decision-makers (Board members) attended that important meeting in 2005. Ms Whitney said that the Board had not been given enough advance notice. Not one of the Board members have taken the time to attend this Public Hearing tonight.

I have read a large portion of the DEIR. It is interesting, but except for the Executive Summary, very technical and not directly disputable without a full professional study and/or additional studies. There is nothing in the report that can guarantee that the Thermal Curtain will provide the Boards goals of reducing the NFFR water temperature by one (1) degree C. forty (40) miles downstream from Lake Almanor . Thus, the DEIR has added another Alternative that will "experiment" with the Cold Water release of 250-600 cfs through Canyon Dam.

A technical and legal review will show that the DEIR, as required by CEQA cannot support the release of Cold Water through Thermal Curtains and/or Canyon Dam. The Process and Requirements under the California Environmental Quality Act are designed to fully display:

- 1) The extent to which the dams and other PG&E projects facilitate an increase in water temperature. Therefore, it was imperative that SWRCB establish the historic water temperature of NFFR 40 miles below Lake Almanor. It is more than apparent that these temperatures were based largely on a 1915 photograph of a Maidu woman with a basket of fish and an earlier photo of a full creel of fish. That is the "evidence" on which the NFFR historical water temperatures were based.
- 2) The extent to which PG&E can reduce the temperature by implementation of reasonable control measures. In this same paragraph it is stated: State Water Board must also ENSURE that these project operations, will not UNREASONABLY affect water quality in Lake Almanor. (Emphasis added.)

It is extremely significant that the DEIR has been written to falsely "...meet the CEQA requirements" by listing <u>every</u> public documented concern as "INSIGNIFICANT". This betrayal constitutes one of the reasons that attorneys and others who professionally review DEIR documents are noting that this DEIR "...is the most deficient of any they have read."

It is incomprehensible that all of the public and Federal Energy Regulatory Commission comments against the removal of Cold Water from Lake Almanor were condensed into "little boxes" with check marks indicating they were ALL "Less Than Significant".

We must assume that the Board members have reviewed the statements by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) in their EIR which said in part: "...however, we do not recommend it (The Thermal Curtain) given the adverse effects that these measures would have on the lakes' environmental, cultural, and recreational resources (e.g. coldwater fishery of Lake Almanor, the existing trophy rainbow and brown trout fishery of Butt Valley Reservoir, potential disturbance of Native American burial grounds, boating safety, and view sheds) and its high cost."

The following are additional, but not all of the examples of SWRCB's dismissal of facts in the DEIR response to the public:

"Could this affect water temperature in Lake Almanor?" Impact NONE. Yet, two mitigation measures are provided:

- 1) "Implement temperature monitoring and operation coordination." There is no explanation of the monitoring locations, or depths that will be used to ENSURE the temperatures do not UNREASONABLY affect Lake Almanor water Quality. (Emphases added indicates key CEQA requirements). What lake water temperatures will be maintained? Will fish be monitored to determine the impact on their growth and spawning? Will PG&E, or DWR be responsible for the monitoring and operation coordination during changes in the Cold Water releases? Has the lake flow of cold water been studied to be able to detect immediate impacts of oxygen loss on the fish in various portions of the lake? Will the operational costs be borne by PG&E rate payers?;
- 2) "...augment stocking of coldwater fishery following Critical Dry Water Years.

How will planting more fish in Lake Almanor to replace those killed by high water temperature assist in maintaining the aquatic habitat conditions? If the end-result is to provide more fish, a portion of the hundreds of millions of dollars for Thermal Curtain construction, should be invested in planting large fish forty (40) miles downstream in the NFFR and let the Lake Almanor/Butt Reservoir fisheries continue to thrive.

Another DEIR response to public and biologists concerns over Cold Water release:

## "Could this affect the aquatic habitat conditions of Lake Almanor?"

The "<u>little box</u>" is marked "Insignificant". There is no explanation of how someone has made the decision that there will be no impact from removal of Cold Water and therefore no need to consider mitigating measures. The same statement was given for aquatic habitat in Butt Reservoir without any mention of the certain loss of the trophy fish.

Aaron Seandel (Chair of the long-standing Lake Almanor Water Quality Committee) will present water temperature and corresponding oxygen data which shows that the lake temperatures are rising and Oxygen levels are already lowering. Biologists can predict the negative impacts on the fisheries and increased algae. Continuing:

# "No impact on fishing opportunities below Canyon Dam".

Again, no explanation beside the "<u>little box"</u>, which is checked "Insignificant". Obviously, this decision did not include fishermen who have ever attempted to catch fish in water flows between 250 and 600 cfs.

# No impact on issues submitted by a broad coalition of Native Americans, including disruption of their burial grounds.

The SWRCB members attempt to turn their backs on the multiple presentations and requests by local tribes, shows a bizarre, and insensitivity to both facts and political reality.

<u>Impact on Recreational Facilities</u>? It is proposed to move Marvin Alexander Day Use Area to another location. Why is this necessary if the Thermal Curtain is not going to cause any negative visual impact?

## DEFICIENCIES AND DIFFICULTIES IN THE DEIR

A cost/benefit analysis is not required under a DEIR. However the "Reasonableness" of this project cannot be ascertained without some sincere attempt to show the costs over the 50 year life of the 2105 License. It would be most interesting to relate that cost to the estimated value of the increase in pounds per fish/year in an area where "Fishing is not Allowed".

Mike Willhoit found the inclusion of a new power plant below Canyon Dam that will cost a total (capital and O&M) of \$6 million/year, or \$300 million over the life of the license contract. It is stated that the cost is 10 times the energy value. So, the net loss would "only be \$270 million". When this is added to the \$650 million license life cost for Alternative 3x (In 2009)

dollars), there is a waste of PG&E ratepayer dollars of \$920 million in 2009 dollars. Note that the \$13,500,000 annual cost on which this is based, would grow to \$90,000,000 annually in 50 years. This is an unfathomable cost of this project that will only potentially increase the growth in a few fish in the lower NFFR, while killing more fish and the socio-economic life in the Lake Almanor Basin.

What is DWR thinking? Where are the benefits listed that can justify these outlandish costs?

### **OMMISSIONS AND ERRORS**

Much of the current problem within the DEIR is due to the faulty 303(d) listing of the NFFR. It is stated that PG&E and F&G "...did recognize water temperature to be a problem in the 1980s" That is not true. In fact, it was then and even later that there was agreement that modifications in river habitat, including food sources and inhibiting culverts installed by CalTrans and the Railroad were a major factor of slow fish growth; not the water temperature.

Additionally, the criteria for setting critical water temperature limits were based on steelhead, which reportedly need about 2 degrees colder water than the NFFR trout. This is possibly, one of the reasons that the Central Valley Regional Water Quality Control Board did not support the proposed 303(d) listing of NFFR. Yet, the DEIR shows no record of the 2005 letter from Joe Pedri to Joe Karkoski, TMDL Unit, Regional Water Quality Board that states in part: "In conclusion, we do not support 303(d) listing for the NF Feather River, based on information we have (including information referenced in the two page listing summary). We request that you include this letter with your comments to SWRCB on the current proposed listing." A copy was sent to Sharon Stohrer, SWRCB, Division of Water Rights, Sacramento. This was mere few weeks before DWR listed the river as temperature impaired. Any legal action against this DEIR must necessarily review what happened during this short-period? We must determine where scientific facts ended and if political intervention began? Why would the Board choose to over-rule opposition to the 303(d) listing by their own professionals who were best qualified to study and know the facts about the North Fork of the Feather River?

Those responsible for writing the DEIR have also chosen to scrap the professional testimony by biologist Ron DeCota and Fishing Guides who know the Lake Almanor/Butt Valley Reservoirs better than anyone. Their

professional warnings about detrimental water temperatures, aquatic needs and potential damage to fish food supply by abrupt changes in lake water level, oxygen problems and importance of the Cold Water springs were all discarded as: "INSIGNIFICANT".

There was no mention in the DEIR of PG&E's July 2005 Report on water temperature monitoring that included the following:

"In summary, water monitoring indicates that a mean daily water temperature of 20 degrees Celsius, or less is not consistently achieved in the months of July and August and no reasonable water temperature control measures are available to achieve such water temperature year round. The goal is unrealistic and unnatural."

In summary, the people cannot be pleased in the manner that the Board has received and discarded public, federal and state agency comments that have resulted in the next step; a faulty and misguided DEIR. It is mandatory that the Board reevaluate the DEIR and discontinue any program that authorizes Cold Water reductions that will result in the destruction of the waters of Lake Almanor and Butt Valley Reservoir.

Thank you.

Respectfully submitted,

William N. Dennison (Plumas County Supervisor; Dist. 3.. 1995-2006) 7 Marlin CT Chico, CA 95973 530-258-1489 33dennison@gmail.com